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Universal Periodic Review of TURKMENISTAN, 7 May 2018
Intervention by the delegation of Estonia

Estonia warmly welcomes the delegation of Turkmenistan to the country’s third UPR. We thank the government for presenting the national report.
Estonia would like to acknowledge Turkmenistan’s timely submission of reports to the UN human rights treaty bodies, and would like to encourage Turkmenistan to accept and facilitate the requested visits by UN Human Rights Special Procedures as well as extend an open invitation to all UN Human Rights Special Procedures to visit the country.

Estonia has taken note of the several new national action plans - on human rights (2016-2020), gender equality (2015-2020) and trafficking (2016-2018), and highlights the need for their effective implementation.

As regards the first and second cycle UPR recommendations accepted by Turkmenistan to guarantee the freedom of expression, association and assembly, and to prevent and protect journalists from harassment and intimidation, implementation has not benefited from considerable progress. Estonia remains concerned about the laws and practices restricting freedom of opinion and expression, including restrictions on access to the Internet and limitations on online content. Estonia would therefore like to recommend Turkmenistan to effectively implement the provisions of the Media Law that safeguard media pluralism and prohibit censorship and we reiterate our previous recommendation to the government of Turkmenistan:

- to take concrete steps to ensure the protection of journalists, media personnel and human rights defenders against attacks and prosecute those responsible for such acts.

Estonia has taken note that Turkmenistan is in the process of examining the further accession to international human rights instruments, including Rome Statute and the OPCAT. In this light, Estonia would also like to reiterate its previous recommendations to the Government of Turkmenistan to:
- ratify the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (ICC) and the Agreement on the Privileges and Immunities of the International Criminal Court (APIC); 
- ratify the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture (OP CAT).
Finally, Estonia would like to recommend to the government of Turkmenistan to:
- establish a system of regular and independent monitoring of places of detention and facilitate effective monitoring by independent organizations;
- decriminalize defamation and include it in the Civil Code in accordance with international standards.
We wish the delegation of Turkmenistan a successful review and effective implementation of accepted recommendations. 

Thank you. 
